

Australian Government

NHMRC National Institute for Dementia Research

AUSTRALIA'S BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE

Report on early outcomes

Accelerating research. Enhancing collaboration. Creating change.



www.nnidr.gov.au

Contact

NHMRC National Institute for Dementia Research (NNIDR) Level 1, 16 Marcus Clarke Street Canberra City ACT 2601

Phone: 02 6217 9170 Email: nnidr@dementia.org.au www.nnidr.gov.au

ISBN: 978-1-925129-99-1

© Commonwealth of Australia 2018



All material in this publication is provided under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 Australia licence, with the exception of the Commonwealth Coat of Arms and NNIDR logo. The details of the relevant licence conditions are available on the Creative Commons website as is the full legal code for the CC BY 4.0 AU licence http://creativecommons.org.

Attribution

Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International Licence is a standard form licence agreement that allows you to copy, distribute, transmit and adapt this publication provided that you attribute the work. The NNIDR's preference is that you attribute this publication (and any material sourced from it) using the following wording: Source: NHMRC National Institute for Dementia Research.

Use of the Coat of Arms

The terms under which the Coat of Arms can be used are detailed on the It's an Honour website: www.pmc.gov.au/government/its-honour.

CONTENTS

- 2 FOREWORD
- **3 INTRODUCTION**
- **4 DEMENTIA IN AUSTRALIA**
- **5** ACTIONS TO BOOST DEMENTIA RESEARCH
- **6** BOOSTING RESEARCH TO CREATE CHANGE
- 10 CASE STUDY: NON-INVASIVE ULTRASOUND MAY HELP TREAT DEMENTIA
- **12 RESEARCH PRIORITY AREAS**
- **14 ABOUT THE NNIDR**
- **15 PREVENTION RESEARCH**
- 16 CASE STUDY: DEMENTIA LINKS TO EARLY LIFE STRESS
- **18 ASSESSMENT AND DIAGNOSIS RESEARCH**
- **19 INTERVENTION AND TREATMENT RESEARCH**

- 20 CASE STUDY: IMPROVING DEMENTIA DIAGNOSIS
- 22 CASE STUDY: A NEW DRUG TARGET FOR ALZHEIMER'S
- **24 LIVING WITH DEMENTIA RESEARCH**
- 25 CARE RESEARCH
- 26 CASE STUDY: MEMORY THROUGH MUSIC
- 28 CASE STUDY: IMPROVING CARE TO REDUCE BEHAVIOUR SYMPTOMS
- **30 COLLABORATION AND PARTNERSHIPS**
- 34 CASE STUDY: EYE SCANNING FOR ALZHEIMER'S
- **36 LOOKING FORWARD**
- 38 APPENDIX A RESEARCH FUNDING AWARDED TO DATE
- **51 REFERENCES**

FOREWORD



Dementia is one of the world's greatest health challenges. Without a medical breakthrough, it is predicted that more than 1.1 million Australians will be living with dementia by 2056.

The Turnbull Government is focused on delivering ground breaking new medical research to Australians. Through the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC), the Medical Research Future Fund and the Biomedical Translation Fund, the Australian Government is delivering more than \$6 billion to support Australian patients and researchers, and improve research translation over five years from 2016–17.

A long-term approach to the diagnosis and treatment of dementia—informed by targeted, collaborative research is essential for Australia's social and economic wellbeing, and on an individual basis to help people reduce risk and delay progression of dementia and to improve quality of life for people living with dementia.

The Australian Government's Boosting Dementia Research Initiative is providing \$200 million over five years to accelerate research, enhance collaboration and create change in dementia research and treatment. The NHMRC National Institute for Dementia Research (NNIDR) was established in July 2015 to coordinate this work, and support effective translation of research results into positive outcomes for people living with dementia, their families, carers and the broader community. This is a strategic investment in high quality, high impact research. Australia is a world leader in many aspects of dementia research and treatment. Our researchers have made key discoveries and important contributions to the body of knowledge locally and internationally. The Boosting Dementia Research Initiative is bringing the best researchers together, across Australia and internationally, to share knowledge and coordinate research efforts.

Since the Initiative was announced in 2014, a total of 127 grants have been awarded to 285 leading dementia researchers working across 24 universities and research institutions. Funded research ranges from two to four years duration, with early outcomes already showing promise and an increase in dementia-related outputs.

Key successes already include studies into ultrasound technology, which is offering the potential for a new, non-invasive way to improve memory and slow cognitive decline, while other researchers are discovering more about the impact of childhood stress as a risk factor, particularly among Indigenous Australians, and trials are underway to explore if eye scans can reveal early signs of cognitive decline.

I am pleased to see the promising early outcomes and progress made possible through the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative.

The Honourable Greg Hunt MP Minister for Health

INTRODUCTION



The NNIDR is a key element of the Australian Government's \$200 million initiative to boost dementia research.

Established on 1 July 2015, the NNIDR is targeting, coordinating and translating the strategic expansion of dementia research in Australia.

This includes collaborating with Australia's best researchers while also drawing on the expertise of consumers, health professionals, industry and policy makers to set national research priorities and translate evidence into policy and practice.

The NNIDR is delivered by Dementia Australia— Australia's peak body representing people living with dementia. The NNIDR sits within the NHMRC, developing dementia research strategy on the advice of the NNIDR Board and Expert Advisory Panel, and ensuring the outcomes from this significant investment address identified community needs.

In this way, the NNIDR is making a significant contribution to the World Dementia Council's international priority of achieving a five-year delay in the onset of dementia by 2025. This is the NNIDR's first public report on research projects funded under the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative.

It explains the five research priority areas prevention, assessment and diagnosis, intervention and treatment, living with dementia, and care—including why they are important and the desired outcomes for each area.

The report also profiles examples of funded research projects across these five areas. With more than 100 large-scale, multi-year projects now underway, these case studies just touch the surface of the many and varied ways funded research is improving understanding about dementia and making inroads into reducing its prevalence and impact, today and into the future.

Janice Besch Director, NNIDR

DEMENTIA IN AUSTRALIA







LLION Boosting Dementia Research Initiative



\$50 MILLION

to prioritise and coordinate the national research effort, and integrate with international efforts, to ensure new and existing research translates into better care for people with dementia



research grants awarded for fellowships, projects and collaborative research as at 31 December 2017

5 PRIORITY RESEARCH AREAS



PREVENTION



to scale up dementia research

to help improve prevention and find treatments and cures

ASSESSMENT AND DIAGNOSIS



INTERVENTION AND TREATMENT



LIVING WITH DEMENTIA



ACTIONS TO BOOST DEMENTIA RESEARCH

2014

- \$200 million allocated to the **Boosting Dementia Research Initiative** through the 2014–15 Federal Budget
- Stakeholder consultations on research priorities commenced
- Funding call for four-year early career fellowships
- Funding call for large-scale collaborative research projects in priority areas
- Commonwealth funding (\$9 million) for the Clem Jones Centre for Ageing Dementia Research commenced

2015

- The NNIDR established
- 76 Development Fellowships (\$43.7 million) awarded to early career researchers across all priority areas
- Six Dementia Research Team Grants (\$35.6 million) awarded
- Australia joins the European Union Joint Program for Neurodegenerative Disease (JPco-fuND)
- \$2.6 million awarded to two Australian researchers participating in JPco-fuND: European research projects
- Coordination and Collaboration
 Framework established, setting expectations for the NNIDR in fostering a cohesive research effort
- The NNIDR Membership Network founded as a national platform for collaboration and coordination in dementia research

2016

- Inaugural Symposium, the Australian Dementia Forum [ADF2016] held in Brisbane
- Australia's Strategic Roadmap for Dementia Research and Translation released
- The NNIDR website launched

2017

- Call for Multinational Research Projects for Pathway Analysis Across Neurodegenerative Diseases issued jointly with European Union counties
- The NNIDR National Public Lecture Tour held
- Targeted Call for Research into Dementia in Indigenous Australians issued
- International Research Network on Dementia Prevention officially launched
- 32 Boosting Dementia Research Leadership Fellowships (\$22.6 million) awarded
- 13 Boosting Dementia Research Grants (\$17.6 million) awarded to implement research into clinical care and practice
- Call for a National
 Dementia Network issued
- Second Australian Dementia Forum [ADF2017], Progress on the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative, held in Melbourne
- Australia enters third European collaboration

2018

• Report on early outcomes of Boosting Dementia Research Initiative released

BOOSTING RESEARCH TO CREATE CHANGE

Dementia is a significant health issue. Improving prevention, treatment and care is an Australian, and global, priority.



MORE AUSTRALIANS ARE BEING DIAGNOSED WITH DEMENTIA

As we live longer and our population ages, the number of Australians with dementia is increasing.

More than 400,000 people are estimated to be living with dementia in Australia today and, with more than 240 new cases each day, the number is expected to exceed 1.1 million by 2056. (2 p.54)

Dementia is a disorder characterised by impairment in memory, thinking and behaviour resulting in an inability to perform everyday activities. It is usually progressive over time and can be caused by over 100 different conditions of which Alzheimer's disease is the most common. Other common forms include vascular dementia, frontotemporal dementia and Lewy body disease.

Dementia is a significant health issue. It is the greatest cause of disability in Australians aged 65 years and older (3 p.85), and Australia's second leading cause of death. (1)

While dementia is more common after the age of 65, it is not a normal part of ageing and younger people can also have dementia. More than 25,000 people under the age of 65 are estimated to be living with younger onset dementia, and this is expected to rise to more than 40,000 by 2056. (2 p.6)

Worldwide, more than 46.8 million people live with dementia. (5 p.60) Improving prevention, treatment and care is an Australian, and global, priority. (5 p.51)

A \$200 MILLION RESEARCH BOOST

In 2014 the Australian Government announced an additional \$200 million in funding for Australian scientists and medical researchers working on ways to prevent, treat or cure dementia. This five-year Boosting Dementia Research Initiative includes:

- \$150 million to urgently scale up dementia research through:
 - > \$95 million for large-scale research projects in priority areas of dementia
 - > \$46 million to dramatically expand research capacity in dementia and build the future research workforce
 - > \$9 million for research focused on prevention and treatment at the Clem Jones Centre for Ageing Dementia Research.
- \$50 million to target, coordinate and translate the national research effort into better care for people with dementia, through the NNIDR.

A DRIVE TO IMPROVE OUTCOMES

We need better care now for the people living with dementia, while we look for a cure.

Australia is a world leader in many aspects of dementia research and treatment. We have a unique opportunity to leverage our research strengths, and enhance collaboration both within Australia and internationally, to deliver real time, real world outcomes. This includes ways to improve diagnosis, care, awareness and support, as researchers continue working on how to prevent and, ultimately, cure dementia.

66 99

'Scientific output related to dementia has increased significantly since 2016. Indeed, Australian dementia related outputs are expanding at double the rate of growth globally and significantly faster than Australian output in other domains.'

Thomas Barlow

NNIDR: Dementia Bibliometric Report 2017 [internal report commissioned by the NNIDR]

THE NNIDR: COORDINATING RESEARCH EFFORTS

The NNIDR is a key part of Australia's Boosting Dementia Research Initiative. It has been established to target, coordinate and translate the strategic expansion of dementia research in Australia, and connect to consumers.

The NNIDR identifies Australian priorities for dementia research and links new and existing research for stronger coordination and collaboration.

To translate research results into policy and practice, the NNIDR works with Australia's best researchers, supports international partnerships, and draws on the expertise of consumers (people living with dementia and their carers), health professionals, industry and policy makers.

The vision is to support high quality, high impact research and initiatives that translate into positive outcomes for people living with dementia, their families, carers and the broader community.

Creating a community of researchers

The NNIDR has recruited around 400 members, both individuals and organisations. Members include researchers funded under the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative and broader stakeholders in dementia research.

Involving consumers

Strong consumer involvement is important to ensure research is conducted in active partnership with those affected by dementia, so they have a say in setting research priorities, and generating and transferring knowledge.

SETTING NATIONAL PRIORITIES

The NNIDR's Strategic Roadmap for Dementia Research and Translation guides national priorities for dementia research and translating the research effort into better care for people with dementia.

The Roadmap articulates the NNIDR's vision, objectives, principles and priorities. It underpins the NNIDR's activities and provides the structure to enhance collaboration and coordination in Australian dementia research.

The Roadmap also guides reporting on research priorities and funding recommendations under the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative and other relevant NHMRC programs. The Strategic Roadmap is updated regularly and is available at **www.nnidr.gov.au**.

Working to guiding principles

Six principles guide the NNIDR's work:

- Aligned research priorities. The NNIDR coordinates and strategically aligns priorities and performance in dementia around Australia, across sectors, fields and geography.
- **Partnerships.** Powerful partnerships between all stakeholders provide leadership and diverse perspectives to design coordinated research programs. The aim is to optimise innovation across sectors and disciplines, and enable research in complex environments.
- Continuity. The NNIDR helps establish infrastructure and processes that enable sustainable coordination and sharing of resources and data between dementia researchers, in partnership with service providers and consumers. The NNIDR supports research programs that incorporate continuity and cycles of learning and engagement.
- **Translation**. Translation means turning discoveries and knowledge into improvements in human health and economic benefit. The aim is to drive innovation, speed up the transfer of the best ideas into new interventions and improve returns on research investment.
- **Novelty.** The NNIDR is a novel model of coordinating research and translation in Australia. It seeks new, innovative models for research, novel research ideas and faster translation.
- Legacy. The NNIDR supports research that can be sustained beyond the life of the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative, and provides evidence to governments and other funders of the value of continuing to fund dementia research into the future.

MAJOR RESEARCH PROGRAMS

Boosting Dementia Research Initiative programs

Research in priority areas is happening through the following major programs delivered by the NHMRC, with strategic oversight from the NNIDR.

Key programs are:

- Clem Jones Centre for Ageing Dementia Research. This Centre is based at the Queensland Brain Institute of the University of Queensland. With specialist laboratories and expertise, the Centre focuses on assisting the development of therapies, tests and tools to help prevent and treat dementia. The Centre has received \$9 million in funding, matched by a further \$9 million from the Queensland Government.
- Dementia Research Team Grants. These grants support teams to pursue collaborative research, promote effective translation of research and develop capacity.

• NHMRC-ARC Dementia Research Development Fellowships. This joint NHMRC and Australian Research Council (ARC) scheme aims to boost the workforce by linking new researchers, who have been awarded PhDs in the last four years, with dementia research teams. The intention is to broaden the skills base and deepen the available pool of talented researchers to facilitate more innovative and intensive research on dementia.

• **Boosting Dementia Research Leadership Fellowships.** This scheme follows the early career fellowships, and aims to maintain and expand leadership in dementia research by supporting mid-career researchers to transition to leadership positions. This ensures that Australian dementia research teams with demonstrated excellence and international standing recruit or retain mid-tier researchers who are also internationally recognised.

- Multinational collaborative projects— European Union Joint Programme— Neurodegenerative Disease Research. A small number of Australian-based researchers are participating as external collaborators on international consortia under this Joint Programme. They are focusing on Alzheimer's disease and other dementias.
- Implementation of Dementia Research into Clinical Practice and Care. This initiative aims to improve the lives of people with dementia and their carers by improving clinical practices and increasing the quality of care—supporting implementation of dementia care research across hospitals, aged care facilities, in general practice and in the community.
- **Research into Dementia in Indigenous Australians.** This Targeted Call will support culturally appropriate research, specifically addressing the health and care needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people living with dementia, and the impact on their families.
- National Dementia Network. This program will support a clinical quality registry that will monitor the appropriateness and effectiveness of dementia healthcare by routinely collecting, analysing and reporting health-related information. The registry will also be helpful to identify smaller groups based on certain characteristics, for participation in clinical trials.

The NNIDR also recommends new programs of research to government in addition to those listed above, to help fill gaps in knowledge across the agreed research priority areas. The NNIDR's Expert Advisory Panel and Board provide advice on priorities and closely monitor programs to ensure outcomes are delivered in accordance with the Strategic Roadmap.

Other related programs

Several other relevant programs link to the work of the NNIDR, and involve a broad range of collaborators, stakeholders and Institute members. These include:

- **Dementia Centre for Research Collaboration.** The Centre's mission of 'translating dementia research into practice' is delivered through three flagship research projects, and capacity building and knowledge translation programs, hosted by the University of New South Wales and Queensland University of Technology. The three flagship research projects are coming together to operate as a single program under the NNIDR's strategic direction.
- NHMRC Partnership Centre: Dealing with Cognitive and Related Functional Decline in Older People (Cognitive Decline Partnership Centre). This Centre at the University of Sydney aims to improve the lives of people with dementia by developing, communicating and implementing research that improves care. The centre brings together consumers, industry partners, researchers and clinicians to develop relevant research questions and ensure findings can be applied to the current care environment for people with dementia.
- **Dementia Training Australia.** This consortium develops and assures a national approach to accredited education including upskilling and professional development for the workforce providing dementia care in the primary, acute and aged care sectors.
- **Dementia Behaviour Management Advisory Service.** Funded by the Australian Department of Health, this service provides locally based support for carers of people living with dementia, whose behavioural and psychological needs are affecting their care and quality of life.
- NHMRC-funded dementia research. Other existing NHMRC grant schemes and fellowships remain open to dementia researchers. Funding is monitored to ensure projects in the dementia research effort are coordinated and complementary.

NON-INVASIVE ULTRASOUND MAY HELP TREAT DEMENTIA

'This work opens up an entirely novel avenue for future therapeutic treatment.'

PROFESSOR JÜRGEN GÖTZ DIRECTOR, CLEM JONES CENTRE FOR AGEING DEMENTIA RESEARCH



With the support of initial funding from the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative, scientists at the Clem Jones Centre for Ageing Dementia Research have made a substantial breakthrough in a potential treatment for dementia.

NON-INVASIVE TECHNIQUE

Studies have shown that using ultrasound technology can enhance the effectiveness of an antibody fragment drug, enabling the brain to clear toxic protein aggregates that impact cognitive function.

Scientists at the Clem Jones Centre for Ageing Dementia Research, based within the Queensland Brain Institute, believe this non-invasive therapy could be used to slow cognitive decline, restore memory, and treat Alzheimer's disease.

In Alzheimer's disease, two toxic proteins, known as β -Amyloid and tau, build up within the brain, damaging nerve cells and impacting memory.

The 2017 Clem Jones Centre study (7) shows that using scanning ultrasound, together with an antibody fragment drug to reduce symptoms, allows for more medication to get into the brain to clear out the toxic tau protein build-up that (together with β -Amyloid) causes Alzheimer's.

Reducing those toxins leads to an improvement in cognitive function in trials on mice and, with further research, the scientists are confident results could lead to a new therapeutic approach that provides similar results for people with dementia.

Using the ultrasound temporarily and safely opens the 'blood-brain barrier'. The barrier is there to protect the brain but can be a hindrance to science, particularly for those trying to treat brain diseases. It is also an obstacle to many drugs developed for brain diseases.

BACKGROUND

More than 400,000 Australians live with dementia and, of these, it is estimated that between 50 and 75 per cent have Alzheimer's disease, which is the most common form of dementia. (6 p.2)

In 2015, the team at the Clem Jones Centre first trialled the ultrasound technique on genetically engineered mice with an amyloid pathology. They found it not only cleared β -Amyloid but also restored memory function to the same level as healthy mice.

The new study in 2017, which also used the antibody fragment drug, illustrates the potential of the ultrasound technology in effectively delivering therapeutic agents to the brain.

IS THIS TECHNIQUE VIABLE?

Human clinical trials are still several years away. However, scientists believe the new technique has considerable promise. Professor Jürgen Götz, Director of the Clem Jones Centre, says the combination treatment has the potential to increase uptake of the therapeutic antibody fragment into the brain, and could be used to make treatments for brain diseases more cost-effective.

In dementia vaccination trials elsewhere, the problem is that only 0.1 per cent of the therapeutic antibodies enter the brain. Antibody therapies could cost an estimated \$25,000 to \$100,000 per person per year. (7 p.470) This recent research could drastically reduce the cost of these treatments.

The Clem Jones Centre team is doing ongoing work to translate the research into a safe therapy for people with Alzheimer's disease in coming years.

POTENTIAL BEYOND ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE

Scientists at the Clem Jones Centre also believe the successful outcome in the lab of using ultrasound technology to clear toxic protein build-up from the brain gives hope for new treatments for a range of dementias and other brain-related illnesses, including multiple sclerosis, Huntington's and motor neuron disease.

RESEARCH PRIORITY AREAS

Funded research ranges from laboratory work to studies involving people with dementia and health care staff. All funded research focuses on one or more of the identified priority areas of prevention, assessment and diagnosis, intervention and treatment, living with dementia, and care.



Funded research focuses on these priorities identified in the NNIDR's Strategic Roadmap:

- prevention
- assessment and diagnosis
- intervention and treatment
- living with dementia
- care.

Each priority area has specified desired outcomes.

While funded projects are categorised under one main research priority area, these areas represent a continuum, with many projects relevant across more than one aspect of the Strategic Roadmap.

RANGE OF FUNDED RESEARCH

As at 31 December 2017, approximately \$130 million has been allocated to 127 research grants, spanning the disciplines of clinical medicine and science, basic science, health services, and public health.

A total of 285 researchers across 24 universities and research institutions are involved.

The research ranges from two to four years' duration, with the first grants finishing in 2018 and the last finishing in 2021.

Investment in fellowships includes both early career and leadership roles.

Funding for 76 successful Development Fellowship applications commenced in 2016, with over \$43 million committed.

These fellowships are providing opportunities for postdoctoral researchers to undertake advanced training in the health, medical, fundamental sciences, social, economic and cultural fields relevant to dementia, in Australia or overseas.

In addition, 32 Leadership Fellows have now been funded across Australia, with \$22.6 million committed.

A total of \$53.2 million has been allocated to 19 large-scale projects, and \$3.5 million has been allocated to three international collaboration grants.



'Australian institutions that have received new dementia funding through the NHMRC account for most of the dementia-related research in Australia, as well as for much...of the recent increases in output.'

Thomas Barlow

NNIDR: Dementia Bibliometric Report 2017 [internal report commissioned by the NNIDR]

ABOUT THE NNIDR

MISSION

To target, coordinate and translate the strategic expansion of dementia research in Australia.

VISION

To fund and support high quality, high impact research and translation initiatives which produce genuine, positive short and long term outcomes for people living with dementia, their families, carers and the broader community.

OBJECTIVES

- Identify essential dementia research priorities for Australia across the full spectrum from basic research to implementation.
- Bring together Australia's dementia research, including existing NHMRC dementia related programs and other national initiatives, to ensure stronger coordination and collaboration.
- Synthesize information provided from current research and develop strong linkages with community groups, practitioners and other service providers to rapidly and flexibly translate research outcomes.
- Develop partnerships between researchers, industry and philanthropic organisations to help embed dementia research into the health system and stimulate the translation and implementation of research findings into policy and practice.
- Ensure Australian participation in major international collaborations relevant to dementia research.

PUTTING PEOPLE FIRST IN RESEARCH

The NNIDR is working with Dementia Australia to involve members of the public who have experienced dementia in their lives in every stage of dementia research to achieve better research and translation priorities and outcomes. The NNIDR aims for international best practice in public involvement in research across all its activities.

DESIRED RESEARCH OUTCOMES

Prevention:

- increased understanding of the Australian population's risk factors and how they change over a lifespan
- effective interventions to reduce the risk and lower the incidence of dementia.

Assessment and diagnosis:

- coordinated and supported diagnosis
- effective interventions to reduce the risk and lower the incidence of dementia.

Intervention and treatment:

- new understanding informs approaches to treatment
- effective interventions sustain independence and improve quality of life and quality of care
- new innovative treatments delay or prevent dementia progression.

Living with dementia:

- increased awareness and understanding of the rights, needs and experiences of people with dementia living in the community
- support for their dignity, independence and self-determination.

Care:

- improved quality of life and care for people with dementia and their carers through high quality clinical care in all environments
- a multidisciplinary approach to individualised care
- consumer choice to drive improvements.



PREVENTION RESEARCH

WHY PREVENTION RESEARCH IS IMPORTANT

The lifestyle risk and protective factors for dementia offer important opportunities for prevention programs to reduce the number of Australians developing dementia each year.

Internationally, the World Health Organization recently listed evidence-based practice for dementia risk reduction as one of its seven cross-cutting principles informing its global action plan to reduce the global burden of dementia. (9 p.5)

However, while there is good evidence that we can reduce the risk of dementia by changing lifestyle and behaviour, we need to further develop the evidence base and better understand the interaction between lifestyle and genetic factors.

For example, we know that the incidence of dementia decreases across generations with strategies to reduce risk to prevent or delay the onset of the condition. However, we do not yet know exactly how these risk factors contribute to cognitive health, or what specific measures or treatments provide the best protection. (10, 11)

Many of the known risk factors for dementia are the same as for non-communicable, lifestyle-related diseases including cancer, diabetes and hypertension. Strategies to reduce these risks, such as not smoking, having a healthy diet and exercising, are also good for brain health and for reducing the risk of cognitive decline and dementia.

Desired outcomes of prevention research

The desired outcomes for research in the priority area of prevention are:

- increased understanding of the Australian population's risk factors and how they change over a lifespan
- effective interventions to reduce the risk and lower the incidence of dementia.

Funded prevention research

There are 24 funded activities focusing on prevention.

This includes 21 fellowship grants and three large-scale projects across 13 universities and research institutions.

Examples of this research include:

- analysing data of prescription sequences to understand which drugs may impair cognition
- studying whether public access to green spaces can help reduce the risk of Alzheimer's over the long-term by improving mental health and cognition
- examining the ways vascular burden may contribute to dementia
- developing effective, culturally appropriate, and accessible strategies to promote healthy brain ageing and prevent dementia in Indigenous communities
- looking for shared gene variants that cause or predispose certain types of dementia
- identifying whether prolonged sitting in older adults increases the risk
- examining whether exercise can improve the cognitive and physical health of individuals at risk of dementia, such as those with Type 2 Diabetes or cognitive impairment
- determining the most beneficial level of intensity of activity to protect the ageing brain
- investigating the impact of multi-faceted exercise programs
- looking into links between sleep disturbance and dementia
- examining the relationship between chronic alcohol intake and alcohol-related dementia, and possible interventions
- searching for new dementia genes.

DEMENTIA LINKS TO EARLY LIFE STRESS

'The ongoing effects of childhood stress need to be recognised and factored into dementia prevention and care, especially for groups at high risk of childhood adversity.'

> DR KYLIE RADFORD NHMRC-ARC DEMENTIA RESEARCH DEVELOPMENT FELLOW AND CLINICAL NEUROPSYCHOLOGIST NEUROSCIENCE RESEARCH AUSTRALIA, UNIVERSITY OF NEW SOUTH WALES



New research into dementia among Indigenous Australians shows that adverse experiences in childhood—such as poor health, moving frequently and being separated from family—impact emotional health and increase the risk of developing dementia decades later.

FASTEST GROWING HEALTH CONCERN

Indigenous Australians develop dementia at more than three times the rate, and often up to a decade earlier, than the rest of the population. (12 p.15)

It is the fastest growing health concern facing Indigenous Australians, and new studies from Neuroscience Research Australia (NeuRA) reveal that the risk is even greater for people who experienced trauma in childhood.

Head Researcher, Dr Kylie Radford, is an NHMRC-ARC Dementia Research Development Fellow at NeuRA, based at the University of New South Wales. She says that reducing dementia in Indigenous communities will require appropriate treatments and health care across the whole life course, starting with the prevention of adverse childhood experiences.

THE IMPACT OF TRAUMA

The team at NeuRA conducted a cross-sectional study of people living in urban and rural areas of New South Wales.

More than 300 Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander participants between the ages of 60 and 92 completed a detailed survey about health and wellbeing, cognition and family history.

Participants also completed a detailed questionnaire about childhood trauma. Many reported early life experiences of poor health, constant moving, and separation from family, including as part of the Stolen Generation.

The results showed a clear link between the reporting of adverse experiences in childhood and subsequent diagnosis of dementia in later life. (13) This adds to a growing body of research linking childhood trauma to an increased risk of cognitive decline.

MULTIPLE RISK FACTORS

The study provided a snapshot in time of the health and wellbeing of Indigenous Australians with early cognitive decline, with consistent findings among participants from urban and remote areas.

In step with national statistics, ageing remains the number one risk factor for dementia in Indigenous Australians. However, the onset tends to start up to 10 years earlier. Other leading factors contributing to the heightened risk of cognitive decline include lower levels of education, head injury and stroke.

As for the enhanced risk posed by trauma, researchers say the link could be direct or the result of multiple risk factors at play. Trauma can have very clear and damaging impacts on cognition. It can rewire neural networks and restructure or restrict growth of the brain.

Such damage can trigger symptoms such as inattention and impulsivity, and create emotional and learning difficulties that might then be exacerbated by other lifestyle risk factors, such as substance abuse.

'The research highlights the need to focus on resources and early childhood intervention to support Indigenous families and communities,' Dr Radford says.

The team at NeuRA will continue to track the research participants to deepen the understanding of the impact of childhood trauma as a predictor of dementia later in life, and work to convert their findings into culturally appropriate and accessible strategies to better prevent and treat dementia among Indigenous Australians.



ASSESSMENT AND DIAGNOSIS RESEARCH

WHY ASSESSMENT AND DIAGNOSIS RESEARCH IS IMPORTANT

Currently there is no single test that can accurately diagnose dementia.

In Australia, families begin noticing symptoms of dementia around one and a half years before the first health professional consultation. Firm diagnosis takes an average of just over three years, and even longer for people from non-English speaking backgrounds. (14 p.12)

This is partly due to the complexity of diagnosing dementia. Dementia needs to be distinguished from other conditions with similar features such as depression and anxiety, thyroid disease and many other medical conditions. There is also the problem of differentiating dementia from normal ageing. Even after a diagnosis of dementia, further work is needed to determine what type of dementia the person has.

Delays in diagnosis mean lost opportunities for earlier medical and social interventions for people with dementia and their families.

Timely diagnosis can allow the person with dementia to make choices about their future while they are still able, such as planning finances, powers of attorney and care in advance. It can also enable access to medications that may relieve symptoms and delay progression, as well as support from community services that can enable them to continue living in their community for as long as possible. (14 p.7)

Early diagnosis is the first step in managing dementia, and will be even more important in future, as more effective treatments become available.

Desired outcomes of assessment and diagnosis research

The desired outcomes for research in the priority area of assessment and diagnosis are:

- coordinated and supported diagnosis
- effective interventions to reduce the risk and lower the incidence of dementia.

Funded assessment and diagnosis research

There are 34 funded activities focusing on assessment and diagnosis.

This includes 27 fellowship grants, five project grants and two international collaboration grants across 14 universities and research institutions.

Examples of this research include:

- investigating new ways of predicting Alzheimer's disease including iron content in the brain and biochemical changes in the blood
- assessing computerised assessments of psychological functions and state of the art brain imaging
- improving detection, identification, management and care in Indigenous communities
- investigating biochemical changes in the blood before symptoms appear, to identify biomarkers for early diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease
- supporting early detection by studying ageing, genes and brain behaviour to identify younger people at risk
- improving timely diagnosis and best care for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people living with dementia, through clinical education, tools to prompt identification of cognitive impairment, monitoring and feedback, and strategies to adhere to clinical practice guidelines
- undertaking a longitudinal study with a focus on translatable outcomes, examining the usefulness of selected screening tools and assessments for dementia in people with intellectual disability
- using new neuroimaging techniques to measure hallmark features of Alzheimer's disease
- · mapping the brain using computer modelling
- focusing on changes in the retina as an early sign.



INTERVENTION AND TREATMENT RESEARCH

WHY INTERVENTION AND TREATMENT RESEARCH IS IMPORTANT

Intervention and treatment can improve quality of life for people with dementia as well as their families and carers.

However, while existing medications may reduce dementia symptoms and improve quality of life in some people, there is currently no medication that stops the progress of the brain diseases that cause dementia. (4 p.11)

We need to accelerate discovery research to develop a strong pipeline of possible treatments ready for clinical trials. As there has yet to be a significant medical breakthrough in the prevention or treatment of dementia, it is important that this pipeline goes beyond existing drug targets and corresponding therapeutic strategies.

Drug discovery requires partnerships between universities and the pharmaceuticals industry as well as strong links to the international effort.

We need to identify new approaches to slowing and halting dementia's progress, establish cellular and animal models, facilitate screening of compounds in those animal models, and also validate these new approaches.

Desired outcomes of intervention and treatment research

The desired outcomes for research in the priority area of intervention and treatment are that:

- new understanding informs approaches to treatment
- effective interventions sustain independence and improve quality of life and quality of care
- new innovative treatments delay or prevent dementia progression.

Funded intervention and treatment research

There are 40 funded activities focusing on intervention and treatment research.

This includes 37 fellowship grants, one large-scale project, one international collaboration grant and funding to the Clem Jones Centre for Ageing Dementia Research.

These activities are taking place across 14 universities and research institutions.

Examples of this research include:

- investigating possible new drugs
- developing an integrated network in Australia to maximise the outcomes of treatment for depression and anxiety in dementia
- optimising medicine regimens for people with dementia
- advancing knowledge of regulators in the brain that prevent the build-up of proteins associated with dementia
- studying the effect of disrupting certain proteins that could cause memory loss
- exploring the therapeutic potential of certain proteins
- understanding how copper-complexes reduce damaging inflammatory responses in novel human cell models of Alzheimer's disease
- examining the role of specific DNA sequences
- investigating the use of brain stimulation techniques for the treatment and prevention of dementia
- investigating if therapies to restore myelin (the protective sheath around nerve fibres) could be effective against Alzheimer's disease
- investigating whether oestrogen-based therapy may improve cognitive functioning in people with dementia.

IMPROVING DEMENTIA DIAGNOSIS

'Dementia can affect things like recognising someone you know, understanding how they feel and being able to empathise with others.'

DR FIONA KUMFOR SENIOR RESEARCH FELLOW, NHMRC-ARC DEMENTIA RESEARCH DEVELOPMENT FELLOW, CLINICAL NEUROPSYCHOLOGIST, UNIVERSITY OF SYDNEY



Prevalence studies indicate that frontotemporal dementia (FTD) could be the second most common form of dementia in individuals under 65, after Alzheimer's disease. (15) While the underlying causes of the two diseases are distinct, both are common in people under 65 years of age, and can present with similar symptoms. This makes it difficult to accurately diagnose frontotemporal dementia.

BUILDING ON PAST WORK

Dr Fiona Kumfor, an NHMRC-ARC Fellow based at the University of Sydney, is building on her past research into how dementia affects memory to examine how FTD affects the way people experience and cope in social situations.

'These are the abilities we usually take for granted, like recognising someone you know, understanding how they feel and being able to empathise with others,' Dr Kumfor says.

The research aims to:

- understand the differences between FTD and Alzheimer's disease for a more accurate diagnosis
- develop novel ways of testing how people function in social situations
- discover the neurobiological basis of complex social behaviours and cognition.

MAKING SENSE OF NEW BEHAVIOUR

While memory is often the first thing to change with Alzheimer's disease, FTD harms the front of the brain, which governs personality and a person's capacity to interpret and express emotion. This can be bewildering, and often sparks personality and behaviour changes that family and friends struggle to understand.

Through her fellowship, Dr Kumfor is studying the unique ways FTD shapes perceptions, moods and emotions.

DISTINGUISHING DEMENTIA TYPES

Recognising FTD symptoms depends on which part of the brain is damaged.

Damage to the frontal lobes can cause intellectual, behavioural, personality and emotional changes and is known as behavioural-variant FTD.

Damage to the temporal lobes can make it difficult to speak and recognise everyday objects and, in the case of semantic dementia for example, can lead to a gradual loss of language skills.

ASSESSING SOCIAL COGNITION

Recent research shows a connection between social cognition and FTD. People with behavioural-variant FTD and semantic dementia both experience an inability to recognise emotions—but it affects them differently. (16 p.1)

Most studies base their research on recognising emotion in faces without context. Dr Kumfor is investigating how putting faces into context can influence emotional recognition.

She has assessed people with behavioural-variant FTD, people with semantic dementia, and healthy people. The assessment was based on three tasks involving face alone, context alone and face embedded in context. Neuroimaging analyses identified correlation between shrinkage of brain regions and participants' performance of the tasks.

All people with FTD were able to understand emotions better when the surrounding contextual information (such as body language) was emotionally similar. However, people with behavioural-variant FTD performed worse when dealing with incongruent situations. Neuroimaging analysis showed abnormalities in these people that indicate they are too dependent on external contextual information (17).

POTENTIAL FOR NEW TREATMENTS

Dr Kumfor's research shows that people with FTD struggle with learning, recognising new people and understanding social cues in ways researchers have previously underestimated. This inability to understand social cues is a marker for FTD that has not previously been recognised. The findings offer new potential for better diagnosis and treatment of people with different types of dementia.

A NEW DRUG TARGET FOR ALZHEIMER'S

'We thought there must be another factor in addition to amyloid driving the path to symptoms of Alzheimer's. We've identified that factor is excess iron.'

DR SCOTT AYTON NHMRC-ARC DEMENTIA RESEARCH DEVELOPMENT FELLOW, NEURODEGENERATION DIVISION, FLOREY INSTITUTE OF NEUROSCIENCE AND MENTAL HEALTH; UNIVERSITY OF MELBOURNE



In early 2017 Dr Scott Ayton and the Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health attracted widespread attention after identifying that excess iron in the brain contributed to the symptoms and progression of Alzheimer's disease. Now, they are undertaking clinical trials to investigate whether lowering iron levels may delay or halt the onset of dementia.

MORE THAN β-AMYLOID

Researchers have long understood the relationship between the protein β -Amyloid and Alzheimer's disease.

While every person who has Alzheimer's disease has amyloid pathology, not all those with amyloid go on to quickly develop Alzheimer's.

Dr Ayton and his team investigated if there were further contributing factors, and identified that excess iron in the brain may be the missing link.

THE INITIAL RESEARCH

Working with CSIRO and using specifically tuned medical resonance imaging (MRI), Dr Ayton and his team conducted brain scans of 117 people with dementia.

Their findings indicated high levels of iron in the hippocampus act together with amyloid to speed up the progression of dementia (18).

THE ROLE OF IRON

Iron is critical to the functioning of a healthy human body, assisting with providing the energy the body needs.

When excess levels of iron are found beyond the blood and in the brain, however, the effects can be dangerous. As well as dementia, associated diseases from excess brain iron also include Huntington's disease and Parkinson's disease.

Dr Ayton notes that iron is highly reactive, so probably subjects neurons to chemical stress, damaging them in the same way that iron metal rusts in the presence of oxygen.

Effectively this means excess iron could be causing the brain to 'rust', acting in addition to β -Amyloid to speed up the progression and development of Alzheimer's. However, Dr Ayton explains there is no evidence that the amount of iron we eat, or the amount measured in our blood, has any impact on the amount of iron in our brains.

'So we are not recommending people change what they eat based on our research,' Dr Ayton says.

CLINICAL TRIALS

The team is now turning its attention to available drugs, conducting clinical trials to investigate whether lowering iron levels may delay or halt the onset of cognitive impairment.

At the heart of the trial will be the existing drug deferiprone, which acts to mop up excess iron in the brain.

'Given the data from our study, it seems reasonable to hypothesise that lowering iron in the brain would slow the progression of the disease, but we can only know that by testing it, which is what we are now going to do,' Dr Ayton says.

THE ULTIMATE OUTCOME

If successful, Dr Ayton's trials will pave the way to better strategies for identifying and treating Alzheimer's disease.

Not only would medical practitioners be able to predict the likelihood of developing Alzheimer's by testing for levels of excess brain iron, they could also use drugs to reduce iron levels to effectively delay or stop cognitive decline.

'We foresee a future where we will measure brain iron with MRI, and those people with excess brain iron can take a drug to lower the amount,' Dr Ayton says.

'We won't know until the trial how effective lowering brain iron may be. But, if it is effective, we may be able to slow the onset of Alzheimer's and maintain cognitive function for longer.'

LIVING WITH DEMENTIA RESEARCH

WHY LIVING WITH DEMENTIA RESEARCH IS IMPORTANT

People with dementia can experience stigma and social exclusion. Improved community awareness and understanding about dementia is important so that people living with dementia and their carers feel more supported and connected.

In addition, knowledge of dementia and the rights of people with dementia is sometimes lacking. People with dementia are often excluded from decision-making about their own care, rehabilitation or proactive interventions to make the most of their available capacity.

Consumers need the opportunity to contribute to understanding of dementia and to co-design research and service solutions.

Increased consumer participation in clinical trials is also important to allow earlier access to innovative treatments and care, and collaborative care decision-making.

Research in the area of living with dementia can help to improve the rights, quality of life and social inclusion for people with dementia, their families and carers. It can also improve their interactions related to prevention and awareness of risks through to diagnosis and care.

Desired outcomes for living with dementia research

The desired outcomes for research in the priority area of living with dementia are:

- increased awareness and understanding of the rights, needs and experiences of people with dementia living in the community
- support for their dignity, independence and self-determination.

Funded living with dementia research

There are 15 funded activities focusing on living with dementia.

This includes 11 fellowship grants and four large-scale project grants across nine universities and research institutions.

Examples of this research include:

- studying the impact of music therapy, group singing and choir participation on dementia symptoms and quality of life
- looking into ways to help people with dementia make decisions about when to stop driving, and to deal with the practical and emotional challenges
- promoting advanced care planning, testing rehabilitation options
- studying how and why music can help people with dementia and their carers
- better understanding issues for people with dementia and other chronic medical conditions
- developing strategies to prevent falls and further functional decline
- developing better management options for people living with dementia by learning about their movement around the house and their ability to make decisions
- investigating how those at risk of dementia explore the world visually, and how this changes over time (more than half of the people living with Alzheimer's disease experience visual impairments)
- examining whether videoconferencing is an effective way of delivering an evidence-based intervention that delays functional decline
- encouraging people with dementia and Parkinson's disease to enrol in a brain donation program, allowing detailed information for future correlations between symptoms and brain changes
- establishing networks with health professionals as 'agents of change' to improve care practices in their organisations.



CARE RESEARCH

WHY CARE RESEARCH IS IMPORTANT

Dementia is a major cause of disability and dependency among older people. It has a significant impact not only on individuals but also on their carers, families, communities and society more broadly.

National guidelines for aspects of managing dementia in Australia have recently been introduced. However, many of the recommendations for practice are based on consensus and not rigorously evidenced (19). Management and care of people with dementia in Australia varies, with scope to improve the consistency and quality of care.

Care for people with dementia depends on their individual situation and includes physical, social, cultural and mental wellbeing.

Research into quality dementia care and the best ways of supporting carers provides important insights into improving quality of life of people with dementia, their families and carers.

This includes identifying effective ways of translating and implementing dementia care research into various settings such as hospitals, communities, aged care facilities and general practice.

It is important that quality care extends from the first time symptoms are reported through to providing information, making changes and offering strategies for care before moving to medication. Care workers should also be trained in dementia care, and people with dementia should be encouraged to keep healthy, active and connected in their local community. Carer and family support is also important.

Desired outcomes of care research

The desired outcomes for research in the priority area of care are:

- improved quality of life and care for people with dementia and their carers through high quality clinical care in all environments
- a multidisciplinary approach to individualised care
- consumer choice to drive improvements.

Funded care research projects

There are 14 funded activities focusing on care research.

This includes eight fellowship grants and six large-scale project grants across 10 universities and research institutions.

Examples of this research include:

- measuring the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of treatments and care packages
- trialling education and training for frontline home carer workers
- building capacity and resilience in the care workforce
- aiming to better understand the factors that contribute to depression and other behavioural symptoms in people with Alzheimer's disease
- exploring how medications impact on quality of life of aged care facility residents
- systematically investigating the impact of hospitalisation
- trialling the effectiveness of new models of care at home
- developing an electronic nursing assessment system for people admitted to hospital
- piloting clinical quality registries to collect health data about the quality of clinical care
- trialling training for residential aged care staff to manage behavioural problems of residents with dementia, such as wandering or sleep disturbance
- developing and testing a culturally based enhancing quality of life tool for Aboriginal Australians living with dementia.

MEMORY THROUGH MUSIC

'Music has the power to evoke feelings and spark memories in a way no other stimulus can.'

DR AMEE BAIRD NHRMC-ARC DEMENTIA RESEARCH DEVELOPMENT FELLOW AND CLINICAL NEUROPSYCHOLOGIST, MACQUARIE UNIVERSITY



Music activates the brain in a unique and powerful way: it stirs emotion, sparks nostalgia and can have a profound impact on the capacity for remembering. Dr Amee Baird is studying how music can bypass cognitive impairment to trigger lost memories in people with Alzheimer's disease and other types of dementia.

THE POWER OF MUSIC

Music crosses cultures, language and generations. It elicits emotional and physical responses, engaging the brain to recall, feel and react in a way nothing else can.

Dr Baird became interested in the power of music after reading about retired musicians with Alzheimer's disease who still loved to play their instruments, and did so with the same fluency as ever.

'It shows that the parts of the brain that control memory for music and the ability to sing are not as affected by dementia. Somehow music remains; music abilities are preserved,' Dr Baird says.

This is not only the case for professional musicians. There are many instances of people with advanced dementia who can recite the latest chart-topping songs or learn a new instrument.

Dr Baird believes this ability may come down to implicit memory, in particular 'procedural' memory. This unconscious form of memory is responsible for us remembering how to do things, such as playing an instrument. This type of memory remains intact in people with Alzheimer's disease, whereas 'explicit' memory, such as the conscious recall of when or where we heard a song, is typically impaired.

THE REMINISCENCE BUMP

The music we hear during our youth is most likely to evoke memories later in life. Dr Baird attributes the significance of songs from our adolescence and early adulthood in triggering memories to the phenomenon of the 'reminiscence bump', the peak time for autobiographical memories.

'It's a seminal time when we're deciding what we like, establishing self-identity, and often finding our first love,' Dr Baird says.

INSIDE THE BRAIN

Brain scans support the wide-ranging impact music can have.

'Neuroimaging research shows music provides a "super stimulus" for the brain,' Dr Baird explains. 'It activates widespread brain regions, including parts controlling movement, emotion and memory. Familiar and favourite songs can also powerfully engage the frontal regions of the brain, which are typically spared of the pathology of Alzheimer's disease.'

HARNESSING MUSIC TO ASSIST PEOPLE WITH DEMENTIA

Dr Baird is researching new ways to deliver the therapeutic benefits of music in a group program, 'Music Mind and Movement (MMM)' to people in aged care facilities. She is also investigating how music and other types of auditory stimuli like familiar voices can affect behaviour and brain responses in people with severe dementia who are unresponsive or have lost verbal communication skills.

She has met some inspiring musicians with dementia, and is following them over time to compare their music abilities with other cognitive skills.

Research to date indicates music can have a host of benefits for people with dementia. (20)

Not only does music have the potential to 'remain an island of preservation' in an otherwise cognitively impaired person' as Dr Baird describes, it is also a powerful tool for calming stress and anxiety, for people with dementia and their carers.

IMPROVING CARE TO REDUCE BEHAVIOUR SYMPTOMS

'Australia urgently needs better programs to support residential aged care facilities to manage behaviour symptoms of dementia.'

> DR MOYRA MORTBY NHRMC-ARC DEMENTIA RESEARCH DEVELOPMENT FELLOW, SCHOOL OF PSYCHOLOGY, FACULTY OF SCIENCE, UNIVERSITY OF NEW SOUTH WALES



In residential aged care, many people experience behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia (BPSD) such as aggression, agitation or disinhibition. Using an evidence-based approach, an Australian study is developing and trialling a staff training program designed to provide aged care staff with a better understanding of behavioural problems in dementia.

CHALLENGING BEHAVIOUR

Between 56 and 90 per cent of Australians with dementia exhibit clinically significant behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia, with higher rates occurring in residential aged care facility settings. (21 p.49, 52)

Physical aggression, agitation and disinhibition especially when severe—are difficult to manage and can put people with dementia, carers and other residents at risk. Likewise apathy and depression cause considerable discomfort to residents and require a skilled approach to manage them effectively.

'Not only the person with dementia but also other residents, family and staff find these symptoms disturbing,' says Dr Moyra Mortby of the School of Psychology, University of New South Wales.

Dr Mortby is leading a collaborative project with Goodwin Aged Care in Canberra to improve care and quality of life for residents with dementia-related behavioural problems. It will equip staff with skills to better identify and manage such behaviours using non-pharmacological interventions, improve wellbeing of care staff, foster better relationships between care staff and residents, and improve quality of life for people with dementia living in aged care.

A PERSON-CENTRED APPROACH

The project will evaluate the efficacy of the BPSD^{PLUS} Program, a person-centred intervention program developed by Dr Mortby, to reduce the prevalence of BPSD and medication use in Australian residential aged care facilities using non-pharmacological interventions.

'International good practice guidelines recommend the use of non-pharmacological interventions as the first-line of treatment for BPSD, while pharmacological interventions are considered second-line treatments,' explains Dr Mortby.

'Despite little evidence of effectiveness and high rates of adverse effects, pharmacological methods are still commonly used to manage BPSD. The discrepancy between international and national recommendations and the continued over-prescription of medication to manage BPSD must be addressed.'

SPECIALISED TRAINING AND STRUCTURED INTERVENTION

Approximately 300 residents and care staff at three Goodwin Aged Care facilities across Canberra are participating in the study. Each staff member is paired with a resident and completes all assessments and intervention sessions for that resident.

Staff are trained in using a standardised approach to identify and manage BPSD. This involves inventories, checklists and screening scales to determine the presence and severity of BPSD as well as potential causes, including other possible physical or medical causes such as pain or infections. Care staff then use a flowchart to select the most appropriate, non-pharmacological intervention.

Staff are trained in delivering these interventions, which include exercise, massage and touch, reminiscence therapy, music therapy, and meaningful and pleasant activities (identifying and implementing activities that are meaningful to the resident with dementia by creating a sense of connection and belonging, while also promoting autonomy and personal identity).

PROACTIVE CARE AND IMPROVED QUALITY OF LIFE

'This program will equip Australian staff working within residential aged care facilities with the specialised training and skills needed to provide care proactively for all residents with BPSD and improve quality of life for residents, carers and relatives,' Dr Mortby says.

'The BPSD^{PLUS} Program offers a proactive response to BPSD, rather than the current reactive response. The unique contribution of this research is the evaluation of the impact of the BPSD^{PLUS} Program on residential aged care facility staff, their attitudes towards dementia care and quality of interactions with residents.'

COLLABORATION AND PARTNERSHIPS

An essential part of the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative is coordinating national research activities and integrating with international efforts.



BRINGING STAKEHOLDERS TOGETHER

The NNIDR is developing partnerships between dementia research stakeholders including collaboration and coordination among researchers, as well as between researchers, consumers, industry, health professionals and philanthropic organisations.

National activities

The NNIDR supports and participates in a range of national activities, such as the:

- Australian Dementia Forum. The NNIDR held its inaugural forum in May 2016, attracting more than 150 attendees, covering the full spectrum of dementia research in Australia, and sparking important collaborations. The second forum in October 2017 attracted 250 attendees and updated participants on early outcomes of the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative.
- **National Consumer Summit.** Dementia Australia convened this summit in March 2016, bringing together people with dementia and their carers to identify areas of focus for a National Strategy for Dementia.
- **NNIDR Dementia Care Forum.** In October 2017 the NNIDR delivered the Government's election commitment to consider and decide on actions for involving people with dementia and their families and carers in dementia care research.
- Caring for cognitive impairment campaign. The NNIDR is a support organisation for this Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care campaign for hospitals to commit to high quality care for people with cognitive impairment, including dementia.

There are also opportunities for new and creative partnerships, in particular through Dementia Australia, which actively promotes research projects to its stakeholders, and through the NNIDR's Board, which has strong representation from the private sector, commercialisation and philanthropic interests.

International activities

The NNIDR supports international collaboration and partnerships through activities related to the:

- European Union Joint Programme— Neurodegenerative Disease Research (JPND). The NNIDR contributes to international strategic decision-making through Board membership of JPND, including determining research priorities and developing funding calls.
- International Research Network for Dementia Prevention. The NNIDR has supported the development of this network through the Dementia Collaborative Research Centre.
- Alzheimer's Research UK (ARUK). The NNIDR has developed a relationship with ARUK, initially to support and promote its 'Target Validation Pathfinder Grant' scheme among Australian dementia researchers. The scheme links researchers with ARUK's drug discovery Institutes and funds pre-clinical target validation.
- World Health Organisation (WHO). The NNIDR has a leadership role in Australia's participation in WHO's dementia initiatives and in providing important research activity data for monitoring progress towards cure and care worldwide.

Collaborative research

Projects funded under the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative are drawing Australian dementia researchers together. The various funding programs, with the exception of the Fellowships, are set up for collaborative teams to combine and make the most of different types of knowledge and experiences. Funded projects already include several national and international collaborative research efforts. Fellows are brought together regularly to discuss progress and develop collaborations addressing the NNIDR's Strategic Roadmap.

Assessment and diagnosis research

Collaborative research in the priority area of assessment and diagnosis includes the European DNA bank project. This project is assisting two major Australian studies to partner with a large European consortium to improve knowledge of the genetic factors related to risk of developing dementia.

Another example is the work being done by the BRIDGET consortium. This international collaboration aims to identify genetic variants that are associated with structural brain ageing, cognitive performance, and dementia risk in Australian and international population samples.

In another funded project, an international consortium of clinics is working together to improve understanding of how to best assess, diagnose and treat frontotemporal dementia by optimising speech assessment and treatment.

Living with dementia research

Collaborative research in the priority area of living with dementia is focusing on improving quality of life for people with dementia and their informal caregivers in rural and regional communities. Led by researchers at the University of Newcastle, this project involves establishing an international Community of Practice to focus on adapting a web-based program designed by European researchers to the Australian context.

Care research

Boosting Dementia Research Initiative funding is bringing together communities of practice in the priority area of care research. Communities of practice link multidisciplinary teams within the health system to improve health and quality of life of people with dementia and their carers. End users are driving research across four key themes of developing measures for assessing unmet needs, exploring barriers to service delivery, exploring medico-legal and financial impediments to providing care, and testing innovative strategies to improve health outcomes for people with dementia and their carers.

- 66 99 -

'There are solid increases in dementia related outputs even among those Australian institutions outside of the 12 key institutions that were highlighted for having notable NHMRC funding for dementia research since 2016. The improvements in this second cohort suggest a broader national trend favouring research related to dementia...[This suggests] a change in behaviour and priorities even within non-recipient institutions.'

Thomas Barlow

NNIDR: Dementia Bibliometric Report 2017 [internal report commissioned by the NNIDR]



EYE SCANNING FOR ALZHEIMER'S

'Changes in the eyes can tell us a lot about changes also happening in the brain'.

DR MOJTABA GOLZAN NHMRC-ARC DEMENTIA RESEARCH DEVELOPMENT FELLOW, UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY SYDNEY



Imagine if your eye specialist could spot the early signs of cognitive decline as part of your regular check-up. At the University of Technology Sydney, Dr Mojtaba Golzan is mapping how changes in brain tissue present subtle changes to the retina, with the aim of creating a simple eye-scan that can detect Alzheimer's disease.

A WINDOW TO THE BRAIN

Vision scientist Dr Golzan is tracking how particular characteristics in the eyes correlate with changes in the brain.

He is creating a panel of specific signs that clinicians can look for to identify different dementias through an eye scan alone.

'We call the eyes a window to the brain because through eye scans, we can extract information that indicates brain changes characteristically linked with dementia or other cognitive conditions,' Dr Golzan explains.

A HIDDEN CODE

The research focuses on specific characteristics, known as optical biomarkers, situated in the retina at the back of the eye.

Three markers of particular interest are:

- structural—eye tissue
- functional—eve operation
- vascular—eye blood circulation.

By tracking and comparing changes in the retina with changes in brain tissue, scientists can begin mapping distinctive links between various biomarkers and cognitive pathologies such as Alzheimer's disease.

Through the NHMRC-ARC Dementia Research Development Fellowship, Dr Golzan is cataloguing a series of optical biomarkers to help with early screening and diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease.

If successful, this research will provide a model for creating similar screening tools to assist with early detection of other cognitive pathologies in the future.

EARLY RESULTS AND NEXT STEPS

Dr Golzan and his team are now at the midway point of the fellowship project.

They are conducting clinical and animal trials, which so far have revealed a clear distinction between the vascular parameters in an established Alzheimer's group compared with a control group. (22, 23)

Moving into the next phase, Dr Golzan will begin a longitudinal study with people currently experiencing mild cognitive impairment or in the early stages of Alzheimer's disease.

He will also run a parallel animal study to further establish such links between changes in the retina and brain.

Through the study, scientists will track changes and measure biomarkers in the eye over time, using data from the Alzheimer's group to effectively arrange recognised optical biomarkers into further sub-classifications.

LIFE-CHANGING EARLY DETECTION

Through the research into optical biomarkers, Dr Golzan aims to create an eye scan that can help health care professionals screen for and identify Alzheimer's disease—even predicting the stage of the disease and how quickly it is likely to progress.

LOOKING FORWARD

Priorities for the future include communicating outcomes and building on successes to further enhance collaboration in dementia research.



CONTINUE TO STRATEGICALLY INVEST IN BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH

A robust, national, evidence-based and long-term approach to the diagnosis and treatment of dementia is essential to the social and economic wellbeing of Australia. An appropriately constructed and targeted research and translation strategy underpins more effective health service delivery and intervention design, and drives the delivery of better treatments. This improves the lives of those with dementia, their carers and their families. Even more importantly, fundamental research can help us understand the cause of dementia-related illnesses, leading to a slowing of the onset of dementia, prevention, and eventually, a cure.

Taking a strategic investment approach to dementia research and translation will deliver direct and indirect economic benefits to state and national economies by keeping individuals in employment for longer, minimising the need for carers to leave work, and maximising clinical outcomes at the best possible cost.

Through the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative, Australia joins the significant effort across the globe, as expressed at the G8 Dementia Summit in 2013, to drive forward progress in finding cures or disease-modifying therapies for dementia by 2025. (24)

COMMUNICATE OUTCOMES AND IMPACT

A priority of the Boosting Dementia Research Initiative is to clearly communicate the outcomes and impact of Australia's significant investment in boosting dementia research.

With the first fellowships and team grants now reaching the end of their second year of funding, it is time to begin sharing research findings. This report is part of that process.

BUILD ON SUCCESSES

There is also the opportunity to build on success already achieved through NNIDR membership, recruitment and engagement with stakeholders. This includes capitalising on the dynamic, interactive virtual platform co-designed by NNIDR members, to further enhance collaboration and coordination of dementia research.

The NNIDR will also continue to pursue emerging opportunities at the Australian and international levels for advancing new drug discovery for dementia.

Another priority is ensuring the health systems applies the considerable portfolio of research outcomes achieved by the Dementia Collaborative Research Centres and the Cognitive Decline Partnership Centre. In particular this will involve working with Dementia Australia and other health stakeholders to examine how to best implement research outcomes and translate knowledge into policy and practice.

A new partnership is developing between the NNIDR and Dementia Training Australia to maximise opportunities for communicating well-evidenced research via training programs that will guide health care practice and contribute to quality of life for people with dementia, their families and carers.

Other goals include providing continued advice to the NHMRC on dementia research and priorities to deliver the NNIDR's Strategic Roadmap, working with other key agencies to ensure dementia research is advanced as part of their research and development programs, and continuing to build strategic alliances with other dementia research funding initiatives and agencies around the world.



'Australian research relating to dementia has grown especially strongly in high impact journals and via publications involving high-status international co authors...Australia also increased the international connectivity of its research faster than the underlying global trend.'

Thomas Barlow

NNIDR: Dementia Bibliometric Report 2017 [internal report commissioned by the NNIDR]

APPENDIX A RESEARCH FUNDING AWARDED TO DATE

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Prevention	Public Health	Do urban green spaces help to reduce incidence of Alzheimer's and associated risk factors? Multilevel longitudinal study of 267,153 adults with 15 years of follow-up	Associate Professor Thomas Astell-Burt University of Wollongong	Fellowships	2017–2020	719,840.80
Prevention	Basic Science	Developing insight into the molecular origins of familial and sporadic frontotemporal dementia and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis	Associate Professor Ian Blair Macquarie University	Projects	2015–2019	6,377,279.00
Prevention	Public Health	Maintain Your Brain	Professor Henry Brodaty University of New South Wales	Projects	2015–2019	6,467,015.66
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	Vascular mechanisms of neurodegeneration: drivers and determinants of dementia	Associate Professor Amy Brodtmann University of Melbourne	Projects	2015–2019	6,421,722.00
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	The role of intense physical activity in protecting the ageing brain	Dr Belinda Brown Edith Cowan University	Fellowships	2016–2019	600,079.15
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	Improving the health of older Australians at risk of dementia—the role of physical function and exercise	Dr Michele Callisaya University of Tasmania	Fellowships	2017–2020	533,119.60
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	Sleep, plasticity and neurodegeneration: Targeting sleep to improve cognition in Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI)	Dr Angela D'Rozario University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	525,116.00
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	Neuroimaging insights into sleep-wake dysfunction in older adults 'at risk' of developing dementia	Dr Shantel Duffy University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	548,235.20
Prevention	Public Health	Medicine-associated dementia and cognitive impairment: identifying the problem, reducing the harm	Dr Lisa Kalisch Ellett University of South Australia	Fellowships	2016–2019	513,116.00

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	Predicting perioperative cognitive disorders in the elderly based on cardiovascular risk, AD risk and new biomarkers	Associate Professor Lisbeth Evered University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	471,826.40
Prevention	Public Health	Stand up to dementia: Reducing prolonged sitting to improve cognitive function in older adults	Dr Paul Gardiner University of Queensland	Fellowships	2016–2019	603,900.60
Prevention	Basic Science	Investigating the iron proteome in Alzheimer's disease	Dr Amy Heffernan University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	514,644.00
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	Sleep-wake disturbances and cardio-metabolic dysfunction in at risk dementia: a novel pathway in neurocognitive decline	Dr Camilla Hoyos University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	558,305.00
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	Vascular contributions to dementia: prevention in those at high-risk	Dr Hannah Keage University of South Australia	Fellowships	2017–2020	718,104.80
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	A multi-faceted intervention to enhance cognition in older people at risk of cognitive decline	Dr Helen Macpherson Deakin University	Fellowships	2016–2019	600,224.20
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	Cognitive interventions for older adults at-risk of dementia and with early-stage neurodegenerative disease	Dr Loren Mowszowski University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	544,347.74
Prevention	Public Health	Development of a unified list of drugs associated with drug-induced cognitive impairment	Dr Tuan Anh Nguyen University of South Australia	Fellowships	2016–2019	443,572.80
Prevention	Basic Science	The effect of chronic intermittent alcohol consumption on the precipitation of dementia	Dr Christina Perry University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	604,644.00
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	Improving sleep to reduce dementia risk	Dr Craig Phillips University of Sydney	Fellowships	2017–2020	709,585.00
Prevention	Public Health	Ageing and dementia in Aboriginal Australians: promoting vitality, identifying decline and supporting communities	Dr Kylie Radford University of New South Wales	Fellowships	2016–2019	603,410.70
Prevention	Public Health	Comprehensive risk prediction models and presymptomatic biomarkers for dementia	Dr Joanne Ryan Monash University	Fellowships	2017–2020	720,144.00

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	Optimising exercise prescription for brain health in older adults at risk of dementia	Dr Ashleigh Smith University of South Australia	Fellowships	2016–2020	594,122.60
Prevention	Clinical Medicine and Science	An investigation into the neural substrates of cognitive deficits in Mild Cognitive Impairment, and the mechanisms of action of a novel treatment	Ms Genevieve Steiner University of Western Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	574,644.00
Prevention	Basic Science	Dementia associated to diabetes: prevention through the modulation of cerebrovascular integrity	Dr Ryusuke Takechi Curtin University of Technology	Fellowships	2017–2020	719,770.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Novel mechanisms and diagnostic applications for iron in Alzheimer's disease	Dr Scott Ayton University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	599,644.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Prospective Imaging Study of Ageing: Genes, Brain & Behaviour	Professor Michael Breakspear Queensland Institute of Medical Research	Projects	2015–2019	6,465,047.40
Assessment and diagnosis	Health Services Research	Improving timely diagnosis and provision of best care for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people living with dementia: A cluster RCT	Dr Jamie Bryant University of Newcastle	Projects	2017–2019	1,251,378.20
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	What can tau deposition tell us about the appearance of subjective and objective cognitive decline in older adults?	Dr Rachel Buckley University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	674,076.85
Assessment and diagnosis	Basic Science	Discovery of novel neurodegeneration genes via next-generation sequencing technologies and high-throughput cellular assays	Dr Carol Dobson-Stone University of Sydney	Fellowships	2017–2020	715,144.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Health Services Research	Dementia in people with Intellectual Disability: A longitudinal study with focus on translatable outcomes	Dr Elizabeth Evans University of New South Wales	Fellowships	2016–2019	468,151.20
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Early detection of Alzheimer's disease using ocular biomarkers	Mr Shaun Frost Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation (CSIRO)	Fellowships	2016–2019	602,501.60

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Assessment and diagnosis	Basic Science	Combined TMS-EEG for early diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease	Dr Mitchell Goldsworthy University of Adelaide	Fellowships	2016–2019	603,767.05
Assessment and diagnosis	Basic Science	From brain maps to mechanisms: Modelling the pathophysiology of dementia	Dr Leonardo Gollo Queensland Institute of Medical Research	Fellowships	2016–2019	604,512.97
Assessment and diagnosis	Basic Science	Implications of retinal neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease	Dr Mojtaba Golzan Macquarie University	Fellowships	2016–2019	602,213.20
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Establishing a blood-based biomarker panel for pre-clinical Alzheimer's disease	Dr Veer Bala Gupta Edith Cowan University	Fellowships	2017–2020	716,778.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	What is the effect of Alzheimer's disease on eye and can ocular changes be used as biomarker for Alzheimer's disease?	Dr Vivek Gupta Macquarie University	Fellowships	2017–2020	718,002.40
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Non-Alzheimer's disease degenerative dementias: Identifying prodromal genetic/familial phenotypes, modifying factors, and protein variations involved in progression	Professor Glenda Halliday University of Sydney	Projects	2015–2019	6,449,246.30
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Cognition in Motion: Characterization and Evolution of Cognitive Dysfunction in Motor Neurodegeneration and Frontotemporal Dementia	Dr Sharpley Hsieh University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	604,105.50
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Spatial learning and memory in Huntington's disease	Dr Yifat Glikmann-Johnston Monash University	Fellowships	2016–2019	475,968.80
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Detecting biomarkers of brain health in dementia	Dr Anna King University of Tasmania	Fellowships	2017–2020	720,144.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Cross-comparison, validation and performance of computerised neuropsychological assessment devices in the evaluation of mild cognitive impairment and dementia	Dr Nicole Kochan University of New South Wales	Projects	2017–2019	700,482.00

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Identifying novel markers to differentiate frontotemporal dementia from Alzheimer's disease	Dr Fiona Kumfor University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	603,912.10
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Predicting Dementia and Parkinson's in the Clinic	Associate Professor Simon Lewis University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	625,572.80
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Disentangling aphasic syndromes in Alzheimer's disease	Dr Cristian Leyton University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	682,935.50
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Genetic mechanisms that moderate effects of Aß accumulation in preclinical Alzheimer's disease	Dr Yen Ying Lim University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	603,525.30
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Improving detection and management of Dementia in older Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders attending Primary Care (IDEA-PC)	Dr Dina LoGiudice University of Melbourne	Projects	2017–2019	2,172,421.95
Assessment and diagnosis	Basic Science	Genetic Investigations for Prodromal Alzheimer's disease	Dr Michelle Lupton Queensland Institute of Medical Research	Fellowships	2017–2020	719,373.70
Assessment and diagnosis	Basic Science	Self-assembled hydrogels as a model for neurodegeneration	Dr Adam Martin University of New South Wales	Fellowships	2016–2019	594,644.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Lewy bodies in patients with dementia— Determining common and unique mechanisms in relation to Alzheimer's disease	Dr Sivaraman Purushothuman University of New South Wales	Fellowships	2016–2019	604,644.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	BRIDGET: BRain imaging, cognition, Dementia and next generation GEnomics: a Transdisciplinary approach to search for risk and protective factors of neurodegenerative disease	Professor Perminder Sachdev University of New South Wales	International Collaborations	2016–2018	1,081,489.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	A European DNA bank for deciphering the missing heritability of Alzheimer's disease (EADB)	Professor Perminder Sachdev University of New South Wales	International Collaborations	2016–2018	1,556,995.00

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Assessment and diagnosis	Basic Science	Development of blood-based biomarkers for the early detection of brain amyloid and the investigation of the natural history of Alzheimer's disease	Dr Blaine Roberts Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health	Fellowships	2017–2020	720,144.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Early diagnosis and intervention for dementia	Dr Gail Robinson University of Queensland	Fellowships	2017–2020	720,554.50
Assessment and diagnosis	Basic Science	Uncovering the Function of Susceptibility Variants in Alzheimer's disease: From GWAS to Cell-Type Specific eQTLs and mQTLs	Dr Miguel Renteria Rodriguez Queensland Institute of Medical Research	Fellowships	2016–2019	647,804.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Basic Science	Investigation of zinc dyshomeostasis associated with aging and dementia-related disorders using novel nanodiamond-based markers	Dr Olga Shimoni University of Technology Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	604,644.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Basic Science	Dual and multiple proteinopathies in neurodegenerative dementias—risk factors, prognostic indicators and clinical ramifications	Dr Rachel Tan University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	604,644.00
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Optimising speech assessment and treatment in frontotemporal dementia	Dr Adam Vogel University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2017–2020	722,210.40
Assessment and diagnosis	Clinical Medicine and Science	Vascular Cognitive Risk Score: quantifying the vascular burden in Alzheimer's Disease	Dr Nawaf Yassi University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	627,179.60
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Targeting GPCRs to Treat and Prevent Dementia	Dr Alaa Abdul-Ridha University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	598,912.10
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Can music mend minds? Investigating the mechanisms underlying the beneficial effects of music on persons with dementia	Dr Amee Baird Macquarie University	Fellowships	2016–2019	411,108.40
Intervention and treatment	Clinical Medicine and Science	Cognition-oriented treatments for older adults on the spectrum from cognitive health to dementia: Improving methodologies and outcomes	Dr Alex Bahar-Fuchs University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2017–2020	716,620.00

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	The Role of Oligodendrocytes in Frontotemporal Dementia	Ms Samantha Barton Monash University	Fellowships	2016–2019	625,292.00
Intervention and treatment	Public Health	Optimising medicine regimens for people with dementia: maintaining function, maximising quality of life and preventing adverse events	Associate Professor Simon Bell Monash University	Fellowships	2017–2020	715,017.10
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Neuroprotective functions of autophagy regulators in Alzheimer's disease	Dr Prashant Bharadwaj Edith Cowan University	Fellowships	2016–2019	434,644.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Role of Apolipoprotein D in Alzheimer's disease and Frontotemporal Dementia	Dr Surabhi Bhatia University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	575,612.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	L1 retrotransposition: the missing link between genetics and environmental factors in Parkinson's disease?	Dr Gabriela Bodea University of Queensland	Fellowships	2016–2019	604,644.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	The role of the neuronal epigenome in natural brain ageing and the progression of Alzheimer's disease	Mr Sam Buckberry University of Western Australia	Fellowships	2016–2019	584,644.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	The missing link: mGluR5 as a therapeutic target for cognitive decline in dementia	Dr Emma Burrows University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	563,622.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Discovering novel molecules that regulate axonal degeneration	Dr Sean Coakley University of Queensland	Fellowships	2016–2019	588,622.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Myelin lipid breakdown affected by Apolipoprotein E genotype: implications for Alzheimer's Disease pathogenesis	Dr Timothy Couttas University of New South Wales	Fellowships	2016–2019	534,644.00
Intervention and treatment	Health Services Research	Treatment of anxiety and depression in dementia	Dr Nadeeka Dissanayaka University of Queensland	Fellowships	2017–2020	528,857.60
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Investigating the synergistic role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) and estradiol on parvalbumin-mediated cognitive function: relevance to dementia	Dr Xin Du Monash University	Fellowships	2016–2019	589,644.00

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Intervention and treatment	Clinical Medicine and Science	Team Approach to Polypharmacy Evaluation and Reduction for General Practice patients with dementia: the Australian TAPERdem study	Associate Professor Christopher Etherton-Beer University of Western Australia	Projects	2017–2019	586,840.40
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Towards Targeting The Endosome In Neurodegenerative Disease	Dr Rajesh Ghai University of Queensland	Fellowships	2016–2019	601,958.60
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Clem Jones Centre for Ageing Dementia Research	Professor Jürgen Götz University of Queensland	Centres	2014–2019	9,000,000.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	The role of copper in Ubiquitin-dependent protein degradation in Alzheimer's disease	Dr Mark Greenough University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	588,622.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Anti-inflammatory copper complexes for treatment of Alzheimer's disease	Dr Alexandra Grubman University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	603,622.00
Intervention and treatment	Clinical Medicine and Science	Development of novel therapeutics for dementia: investigating tailored brain stimulation approaches for dementia prevention and treatment	Associate Professor Kate Hoy Monash University	Fellowships	2017–2020	723,104.80
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Forging a new understanding of iron in neurodegenerative disease	Dr Simon James University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	598,572.80
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Novel targeted degradable multifunctional poly (vinyl-co-ester) nanoparticles for Alzheimer's disease applications	Dr Kristian Kempe Monash University	Fellowships	2016–2019	601,940.00
Intervention and treatment	Clinical Medicine and Science	Longitudinal transcriptome profiles for people with dementia	Associate Professor Clement Loy University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	475,913.20
Intervention and treatment	Clinical Medicine and Science	Investigating biometal dyshomeostasis in dementia with Lewy bodies	Ms Erin McAllum University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	554,644.00

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	BRAIN-MEND: Biological Resource Analysis to Identify new mechanisms and phenotypes in Neurodegenerative Diseases	Professor Naomi Wray University of Queensland	Projects	2018–2020	849,967.40
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Targeting inflammation as a biomarker and treatment for Alzheimer's disease	Dr Rodrigo Medeiros University of Queensland	Fellowships	2017–2020	718,920.48
Intervention and treatment	Clinical Medicine and Science	Dementia in Type 2 Diabetes— studying causal mechanisms	Dr Christopher Moran Monash University	Fellowships	2016–2019	514,786.40
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Protecting synaptic connectivity in Alzheimer's disease	Dr Kathryn Munro University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	573,572.80
Intervention and treatment	Clinical Medicine and Science	Novel assessment and intervention for dementia: an inter-disciplinary translational approach	Professor Sharon Naismith University of Sydney	Fellowships	2017–2020	720,021.20
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Treating Parkinson's disease dementia with nanoscaffolds	Associate Professor David Nisbet Australian National University	Fellowships	2017–2020	665,144.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	The role of proteoglycans in neurodegeneration	Mrs Rachel Okolicsanyi Queensland University of Technology	Fellowships	2016–2020	569.644.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Neuronal membranes and connections in dementia: targets for intervention	Dr Lezanne Ooi University of Wollongong	Fellowships	2017–2020	720,144.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	How do mutations in autophagy receptors cause FTD and ALS?	Dr Sarah Rea University of Western Australia	Fellowships	2016–2019	566,966.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Gene-environment interactions in dementia	Dr Thibault Renoir Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health	Fellowships	2017–2020	720,144.00
Intervention and treatment	Clinical Medicine and Science	Targeting G protein-couples receptors to treat and prevent dementia	Dr Daniel Scott Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health	Fellowships	2017–2020	720,451.20

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	New Nanoparticle Strategies for Efficient Delivery and Controlled Release into the Brain	Dr Bingyang Shi Macquarie University	Fellowships	2016–2019	571,633.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Targeting G-quadruplex DNA as a novel therapeutic strategy for Alzheimer's and Frontotemporal Dementia	Dr Nicole Smith University of Western Australia	Fellowships	2017–2020	720,144.00
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Pericyte dysfunction limiting energy supply in Alzheimer's disease	Dr Brad Sutherland University of Tasmania	Fellowships	2017–2020	717,707.95
Intervention and treatment	Basic Science	Restoring defective protein homeostasis in frontotemporal dementia	Dr Bradley Turner Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health	Fellowships	2017–2020	720,144.00
Intervention and treatment	Clinical Medicine and Science	Vasoactive nutrients to promote healthy ageing in postmenopausal women	Dr Rachel Wong University of Newcastle	Fellowships	2016–2019	598,030.80
Living with dementia	Health Services Research	Music therapy interventions for dementia: Cluster randomised control trial	Professor Felicity Baker University of Melbourne	Projects	2017–2019	1,014,430.20
Living with dementia	Health Services Research	Increasing rates of Advance Care Planning for individuals with Dementia	Dr Jamie Bryant University of Newcastle	Fellowships	2016–2019	574,420.70
Living with dementia	Public Health	Improving outcomes for community dwelling people with dementia and their support persons	Dr Mariko Carey University of Newcastle	Fellowships	2017–2020	719,339.80
Living with dementia	Public Health	Mood Regulation Using Music: A Community Health Strategy for Improving Quality of Life in People With Mild Dementia	Dr Sandra Garrido University of Western Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	601,540.40
Living with dementia	Clinical Medicine and Science	Moving Behavioural Neuroscience & Neuroeconomics into Dementia Prevention: Spatial tracking and economic decision-making as new sensitive measures of daily function	Dr Amit Lampit University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	595,588.00

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Living with dementia	Health Services Research	'Agents of Change': Improving post diagnosis care for people with dementia and their carers through the establishment of a National Quality Collaborative to implement guideline recommendations	Dr Kate Laver Flinders University	Projects	2017–2019	770,517.80
Living with dementia	Health Services Research	A telehealth intervention to delay functional decline in community-dwelling people with dementia	Dr Kate Laver Flinders University	Fellowships	2016–2019	476,398.50
Living with dementia	Clinical Medicine and Science	Visual exploration in dementia	Dr Tobias Loetscher University of South Australia	Fellowships	2017–2020	712,505.60
Living with dementia	Health Services Research	Rehabilitation for people with dementia	Associate Professor Lee-Fay Low University of Sydney	Fellowships	2017–2020	722,358.00
Living with dementia	Health Services Research	A multi-component web-based intervention to improve the wellbeing of people with dementia and their carers: a randomised controlled trial	Professor Robert Sanson-Fisher University of Newcastle	Projects	2017–2019	1,312,455.40
Living with dementia	Public Health	Supporting older adults with dementia with driving cessation and mobility: An innovative telehealth approach	Dr Theresa Scott University of Queensland	Projects	2017–2019	1,868,907.00
Living with dementia	Public Health	Rolling it out: Targeted translation intervention to improve driving cessation outcomes for people with dementia across metropolitan and regional areas	Dr Theresa Scott University of Queensland	Fellowships	2016–2019	594,644.00
Living with dementia	Public Health	Optimising the management of comorbidities in dementia: reducing disparities and improving clinical outcomes	Dr Edwin Tan Monash University	Fellowships	2016–2019	603,894.00

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Living with dementia	Health Services Research	Choir participation to improve wellbeing and relationship quality for community-dwelling people with dementia and their primary care-givers	Dr Jeanette Tamplin University of Melbourne	Fellowships	2016–2019	569,698.20
Living with dementia	Public Health	Understanding and preventing physical and cognitive decline and falls in older people with dementia	Dr Morag Taylor University of New South Wales	Fellowships	2016–2019	509,625.52
Care	Health Services Research	Implementing the Tailored Activity Program for people with dementia and their family living at home: i-TAP (Australia)	Dr Sally Bennett University of Queensland	Projects	2017–2019	1,060,719.10
Care	Health Services Research	Ensuring the sustainability of care for people with dementia now and into the future	Associate Professor Tracy Comans University of Queensland	Fellowships	2017–2020	717,062.80
Care	Health Services Research	Promoting Independence Through quality dementia Care at Home (PITCH)	Associate Professor Briony Dow National Ageing Research Institute	Projects	2017–2019	1,541,610.85
Care	Health Services Research	Work4Dementia: Development of an evidence-based intervention to build capacity and resilience for the Australian dementia care workforce	Dr Kate-Ellen Elliott University of Tasmania	Fellowships	2016–2019	595,219.60
Care	Clinical Medicine and Science	Depression in Dementia	Dr Andrew Ford University of Western Australia	Fellowships	2016–2019	474,794.50
Care	Clinical Medicine and Science	Optimising pharmaceutical care for people with dementia in acute care settings	Dr Danijela Gnjidic University of Sydney	Fellowships	2017–2020	719,636.60
Care	Health Services Research	Optimising functional independence of older persons with dementia: Implementation and Evaluation of the Interdisciplinary Home-based Reablement Program (I HARP)	Professor Yun-Hee Jeon	Projects	2017–2019	1,864,344.80

BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE MAIN RESEARCH PRIORITY AREA	BROAD RESEARCH AREA	PROJECT TITLE	RESEARCHER	GRANT CATEGORY	TIMEFRAME	\$ AWARDED
Care	Health Services Research	Improving quality of care for people with dementia in the acute care setting	Dr Melinda Martin-Khan University of Queensland	Projects	2017–2019	1,859,854.65
Care	Health Services Research	A pilot dementia clinical quality registry to improve dementia clinical care	Professor John McNeil Monash University	Projects	2017–2019	1,571,501.10
Care	Clinical Medicine and Science	BPSD-CARE: A person-centred approach to managing behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia in residential care	Dr Moyra Mortby University of New South Wales	Fellowships	2016–2019	600,627.00
Care	Health Services Research	Consumer Directed Care: Understanding and promoting participation and care outcomes for people living with dementia in receipt of a Home Care Package	Dr Lyn Phillipson University of Wollongong	Fellowships	2016–2019	571,648.00
Care	Clinical Medicine and Science	Development and implementation of evidence-based deprescribing guidelines to guide person-centred care for people with dementia	Dr Emily Reeve University of Sydney	Fellowships	2016–2019	623,362.50
Care	Health Services Research	An Australian Community Of practice in Research in Dementia (ACcORD) to improve health outcomes for people with dementia and their carers	Professor Robert Sanson-Fisher University of Newcastle	Projects	2015–2019	3,382,819.00
Care	Clinical Medicine and Science	Development and validation of the first culturally based quality of life tool for Aboriginal Australians living with dementia or cognitive impairment	Dr Kate Smith University of Western Australia	Fellowships	2016–2019	602,435.00

REFERENCES

- Australian Bureau of Statistics. Causes of death, Australia 2016. Canberra: Commonwealth Government; 2016. ABS Cat No. 3303.0. Available at: http://www. abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/3303.0
- (2) University of Canberra. Economic Cost of dementia in Australia 2016–2056. IGPA, University of Canberra; 2017. Available at: https://www.dementia.org.au/ files/NATIONAL/documents/The-economic-costof-dementia-in-Australia-2016-to-2056.pdf
- (3) Access Economics. Keeping dementia front of mind: incidence and prevalence 2009–2050, Canberra: Alzheimer's Australia; 2009. Available at: https://www. dementia.org.au/sites/default/files/20090800_ Nat__AE_FullKeepDemFrontMind.pdf
- (4) Pfizer Australia. Pfizer health report wave 2 views and understanding of Alzheimer's disease in Australia. Sydney; 2011. Available at: https://www.dementia. org.au/files/20110314_Nat_report_Pfizer-Health-Report-2011.pdf
- (5) Alzheimer's Disease International (ADI). World Alzheimer report 2015—The global impact of dementia: an analysis of the prevalence, incidence, cost and trends. London: ADI; 2015. Available at: https://www.alz. co.uk/research/WorldAlzheimerReport2015.pdf
- (6) Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW). Dementia in Australia. Canberra: AIHW; 2012. Available at: file:///S:/NIDR/Communication/Resources /AIHW%20Dementia%20in%20Australia.pdf
- Leinenga G, Nisbet RM, Götz, J. Ultrasound as a treatment modality for neurological diseases. Med J Aust. 2017; 206(11):470-471. DOI: 10.5694/mja16.01013
- (8) University of Queensland. 'Ultrasound and drug research holds promise for Alzheimer's disease'. UQ News. Brisbane: UQ; 2017. Available at: http://tinyurl.com/n8kyatk
- (9) World Health Organization. Global action plan on the public health response to dementia 2017–2025. Available at: http://ap7)ps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf_ files/EB140/B140_28-en.pdf?ua=1

- (10) Anstey KJ, Eramudugolla R, Hosking DE, Lautenschlager NT, Dixon RA. Bridging the translation gap: from dementia risk assessment to advice on risk reduction. J Prev Alzheimer's Dis. 2015; 2(3):189-198. DOI: 10.14283/jpad.2015.75.
- (11) Livingston, G. et al. Dementia prevention, intervention, and care for a discussion of risk factors and potential population measures. The Lancet. 2017 Dec. 390(10113):2673–2734, DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)31363-6
- (12) Flicker L, Holdsworth K. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people and dementia: A review of the research. A report for Alzheimer's Australia. Paper 41. October 2014. Available at: https://www. dementia.org.au/files/Alzheimers_Australia_ Numbered_Publication_41.pdf
- (13) Radford K, Delbaere K, Draper B, Mack HA, Daylight G, Cumming R, Chalkley S, Minogue C, Broe GA. Childhood stress and adversity is associated with late-life dementia in Aboriginal Australians. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. October 2017; 25(10):1097-1106. DOI: 10.1016/j.jagp.2017.05.008
- (14) Phillips J, Pond D, Goode SM. Timely diagnosis of dementia: Can we do better? A report for Alzheimer's Australia. Canberra: Dementia Australia; 2011. Available at: https://www.dementia.org.au/files/ Timely_Diagnosis_Can_we_do_better.pdf
- (15) Ratnavalli E, Brayne C, Dawson K, Hodges JR.
 The prevalence of frontotemporal dementia. Neurology. 2002; 58:1615–1621; DOI: 10.1212/WNL.58.11.1615
- (16) Kamminga J, Kumfor F, Burrell JR, Piguet O, Hodges JR, Irish M. Differentiating between right-lateralised semantic dementia and behavioural-varian frontotemporal dementia: an examination of clinical characteristics and emotion processing. J Neurol Heurosurg Psychiatry, 15 Dec 2014. DOI: 10.1136/jnnp-2014-309120
- (17) Kumfor, F, Ibañez, A, Hutchings, R, Hazelton, J, Hodges, J, Piguet, O. Beyond the face: how context modulates emotion processing in frontotemporal dementia subtypes. Brain: a journal of neurology. January 2018. DOI: 10.1093/brain/awy002

- (18) Fazlollahi A et al. Quantitative susceptibility mapping of the hippocampus predicts hippocampal atrophy in A&+ Elderly controls and Alzheimer's Disease patients. Alzheimer's Association International Conference Poster Presentation 2017. Available at: http://aanddjournal. net/article/S1552-5260(17)30693-3/pdf
- (19) Guideline Adaptation Committee. Clinical Practice Guidelines and Principles of Care for People with Dementia, NHMRC Partnership Centre for Dealing with Cognitive and Related Functional Decline in Older People, 2016. Available at: http://sydney.edu.au/medicine/cdpc/documents/ resources/LAVER_Dementia_Guidleines_ recommendations_PRVW5.pdf
- (20) Baird A, Samson S. (2015). Chapter 11.
 Music and dementia. Progress in brain research. 217C.
 207–235. 10.1016/bs.pbr.2014.11.028. DOI: 10.1016/bs.pbr.2014.11.028

- (21) Dementia Collaborative Research Centre— Assessment and Better Care. Behaviour management —a guide to good practice. DCRC-ABC:2012. Available at: http://www.dementiaresearch.org.au/ images/dcrc/output-files/328-2012_dbmas_bpsd_ guidelines_guide.pdf
- (22) Golzan SM et al. Retinal vascular and structural changes are associated with amyloid burden in the elderly: ophthalmic biomarkers of preclinical Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's Research & Therapy. 2017 March. 9(13) DOI: /10.1186/s13195-017-0239-9
- (23) Shariflou S et al. Diagnostic and prognostic potential of retinal biomarkers in early-onset Alzheimer's Disease. Current Alzheimer Research. 2017 Sept. 14(9):10001007. DOI: 10.2174/1567205014666170329114445
- (24) G8UK. G8 dementia summit declaration: global action against dementia. December 2013. Available at: http://www.g8.utoronto.ca/healthG8/ g8-dementia-summit-declaration-2013.pdf



BOOSTING DEMENTIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE



Australian Government

NHMRC National Institute for Dementia Research

NHMRC National Institute for Dementia Research (NNIDR) Level 1, 16 Marcus Clarke Street Canberra City ACT 2601

Phone: 02 6217 9170 Email: nnidr@dementia.org.au



www.nnidr.gov.au